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The 40th meeting of the European Histamine Research Society was the second time we have met in Russia; the previous meeting being in 1995 in Moscow.  This year the meeting was at the kind invitation of Professor Roman Khanferyan of Kuban State Medical University, Krasnodar, Russia and took place between 11 – 14th May 2011 at the Neva International Hotel, Sochi. Sochi, the largest resort of the Russian Federation, is situated on the eastern side of the Black Sea and will host the XXII Olympic Winter Games in 2014.  This was the most easterly meeting our society has ever held. This year there were fewer delegates attending but they represented 11 countries (most from the European countries, especially Russia but also from North and South America, Korea and Japan).   Some of the regular EHRS attendees could not be there and they were missed but a big welcome was given to all the new visitors, who we hope will return to future meetings. 
Most delegates arrived during the Wednesday.  As usual the Council held their meeting late afternoon before the Welcome Session.  Our actual meeting was held in the hotel’s nightclub which had some easy chairs and sofas in the back row; a first for our society’s meetings!  Roman welcomed everyone, and including those people from the European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology.  There was a welcome speech by Alexander Chuchalin, on behalf of the Russian Ministry of Health. Then we listened to a very special lecture given by Professor Wilfred Lorenz (Germany), one of our Honorary Members to celebrate our special anniversary.  His presentation was entitled ‘EHRS –Birth of the Histamine Club’.  At the end of this delightful talk, Wilfred was given a little present to thank him.  Then we were given the first plenary lecture by Nikos Papadopoulos (Greece) on “Viruses and Asthma.”  Then we moved to the restaurant for our Welcome Reception.  There was a 3 piece band, which played for us while we nibbled on a wonderful array of canapés and drank local wines and, of course, vodka. We were able to wander and sit outside in the delightful water garden.  In the corner of this garden, a couple of barbeques cooked for us.  Old friends were greeted again whilst new ones were made.
On the Thursday, we started the meeting with the Opening Ceremony.  We started with an introduction from our host Roman Khanferyan.  Then the Mayor of Sochi talked about the developments of Sochi for the next Winter Olympic Games.  This was followed by the Head of the Russian Society of Immunology welcoming us to Russia.  Then our president, Anita Sydbom gave her welcoming talk, which centred round Russian folk customs, especially folk dances.  She then outlined the programme of this meeting.  She then presented the student bursaries; certificates and cheques (each for €500) to six student members.  Pfizer sponsored 2, while the G.B.West Memorial Trust gave another.  The El-Sayed Assem family sponsored 2 more and the remaining one was from our society.  Anita introduced the second of our plenary lectures which was given by Marek Jutel (Poland) and was entitled ‘H1/H2 receptors in allergic and immune response’. After this very interesting lecture, the first of the oral sessions on Histamine in Allergy began.  Like last year, each oral session at this meeting was chaired by an experienced scientist as well as a younger EHRS member so that they could get experience of chairing oral sessions. Just before our coffee break we had a group photograph taken.  Then we listened to an oral session on Histamine H3 and H4 receptors, followed by one on Histamine and Metabolism, and then on Histamine H4 Receptor and Immune Response.  During the afternoon, we were able to view all the four posters sessions.  One of the posters was a special one produced by Madeleine Ennis, one of our honorary members, celebrating our 40 years as a society with lots of photos of our highlights and history.  The poster committee as usual had a difficult task in identifying winning posters for the poster competition.  Eventually, first prize was given to M. Kurnik et al from Krakow, Poland, second to T. Karcz et al, also from Krakow and third prize to the Mexican group (Angelica Osorio-Espinoza et al). In the evening we were taken to the City Concert Hall in the centre of Sochi where we listened to the Black Sea Jazz Group (Sergei Jemlanykhin, Sergei Kokorin, Rodion Latyshev, Vladimir Gritzai and Irina Babicheva) together with Robert Anchipolovsky (Israel) on saxophone.  Because of the very high increase in humidity, the planned band was unable to fly into Sochi airport which was closed for a total of 4 days.  Thus we all marvelled at Roman’s ability to get this excellent band at such short notice.  Of course, Roman ended up playing the piano with these musicians.
Friday began with the G.B.West lecture which was given by Robin Thurmond (USA) and entitled ‘The role of the histamine H4 receptor in allergy and inflammation’. This was followed by an oral session on Histamine and CNS and then one on Histamine and Inflammatory Responses.  The planned plenary lecture by Igor Guskin (Russia) had to be cancelled, again due to the weather conditions preventing him flying in to Sochi.  After lunch we had a coach excursion to the historical Stalin’s dacha.  Here we learnt about Stalin and aspects of his life, including his love of billiards!  Whilst we were at the Zelenaya Roscha house, a Round Table session on the H1 vs H4 receptor was held in the meeting room.  Delegates representing different fields of histamine research and chaired by Madeleine Ennis (UK) produced a lively debate about the new receptor and its role(s) in the body.  In the evening we were scheduled to have ‘dancing on the beach’ but this had to be cancelled due to the unseasonable weather.  Therefore there was an impromptu concert in the hotel with more vodka tasting!
We had an early start on Saturday and were taken by coach through the lust Russian countryside up into the Caucasian mountains.  We stopped to admire the views and saw the building of the Winter Olympic centre.  At the newly built hospital for the Olympic Games we listen to the final plenary lecture given by our Treasurer, Patrizio Blandina (Italy) on ‘Is brain histamine involved in depression?’  The meeting organisers were very grateful to Patrizio for undertaking this lecture at short notice as the planned lecturer from Canada had cancelled at the last minute.  We had a delightful lunch of grilled trout at the largest trout farm in Europe before heading back to our hotel.  This time we were in a different venue in the hotel and it was much lighter. However, we were only to discover that the electricity had been cut only a short time before we needed it.  Eventually we were able to listen to our students give their presentations for the Young Investigators Award.  Regrettably one had to withdraw at the last minute due to a family illness.  It was another difficult task for the judges in differentiating between these presentations.  In fact, they awarded joint winners to Tobias Birnkammer (Germany) and Tommas Ellender (UK) with Tadaho Nakamura (Japan) coming third and the others being highly commended. Then we held our General Assembly.  At the start of this meeting the death of one of our dear Honorary Members, Walter Schnuack (Germany) was reported and we all reflected on his generosity in supplying histaminergic compounds to members of the society as well as his wonderful character.  According to our statutes, a new treasurer had to be elected and this was Pertti Paula (Finland) and we thanked the outgoing one, Patrizio Blandini (Italy) for his excellent work over the last 9 years.  Our meeting ended with its traditional excellent Farewell Dinner followed by our award ceremony.  The certificates and prizes were given out, the Black Sea Jazz band played for us again and Roman was often on the piano.  Then as usual we had our singing session, beginning with “Anita’s Thank You Song” (sung to the tune of “This Old House”) as thanks to Roman and his team for the excellent meeting, and then we sung our EHRS Anthem.  Then lots of different nations sang songs in their own language. A really great evening full of happiness and music.
We all agreed that the Russian team, especially Roman had worked wonders in keeping the meeting running smoothly.  It was meeting of some unexpected events but excellent science.  Our thanks were given to all the Russians.  The next meeting will be held in Belfast, Northern Ireland (2-5 May, 2012) at the kind invitation of Madeleine Ennis of Queens University Belfast – please see www.qub.ac.uk/EHRS2012 for more information  about this meeting.  This will be a joint meeting with the COST Action BM0806 group.    
